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 ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES 

MEETING 2
September 25, 2014, 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

All members present, with the following exceptions: J. Brusslan-CNSM, D. Dowell-Admin., D. Green- Enrl. Svs., B. Hansen-Staff HR, D. Jacques-COTA, J.L. Kim-COE, K. Millar- CHHS, J. Moreno-CLA, J. Phillips-ASI.

1. CALL TO ORDER: 2:04 p.m.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: Approved
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of September 11, 2014: 
Senator Schürer introduced his amendments to the minutes. They were unanimously approved.

The bulk of the amendments took place in the “Open Discussion” portion of the minutes to include the names of individuals who introduced the topics. 
After discussion, a vote ensued to include attributions on general topics and themes in the “Open Discussion” section:
Approve: 41

Oppose: 14

The Academic Senate approves adding attributions to the minutes. 
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements 


· Academic Senate Retreat is taking place on October 30, 2:00-4:00 p.m. at The Pointe.
· The November Academic Senate meeting is now taking place on November 20th, instead of November 13th. 
· Legacy lecture and Faculty Retirement Ceremony will be held on October 9 at The Pointe. Reception begins at 4:30 pm, the recognition of retired faculty begins at 5:00 p.m. with the Legacy Lecture by Dr. Donald Para to follow. No RSVP required. 
4.2 Nominating Committee
The following nominations took place: 
· Academic Appeals Committee: Chris Miller (COTA), Term 2017
· Campus Academic Calendar Committee: Jack Anderson (COTA), Term 2017
· Committee On Athletics: Tanya Cummings (COTA), Term 2016
· Graduation Writing Assessment Requirement Committee: Lori Brown (CBA), Term 2017
· International Education Committee: Sunook Park (COTA), Term 2017

· Panel on Professional Responsibility: 

· Ryan Fischer (CHHS), Term 2017

· Jerry Mosher (COTA), Term 2017

· Aubry Mintz (COTA), Term 2016

· Hiromi Masunaga (CED), Term 2017

· Jennifer Coots (CED), Term 2016

The entire slate was approved by the Academic Senate. 

4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate Consent Calendar: None
5. REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report: President Conoley (TIME CERTAIN: 2:15 p.m.)
· Appreciates positive feedback from students and faculty. 
· The CSULB 49er Foundation Declare Campaign Launch is on October 11 at the Carpenter Performing Arts Center.
· Discussions about opening a childcare center for the children of students, faculty and staff are taking place with the new VA (Veterans Administration) Hospital director. They are undergoing negotiations about what is needed such as parking, space, etc. 
· Long Beach College Promise: The mayor of Long Beach wants the city to play a more active role in raising money for scholarships. This development is in the beginning stages. CSULB, LB City College and LB Unified School district are all involved.  

· Today we had site visits from the National Student Health Organization and Department of Education who reviewed CAMP, Educational Talent Search, Student Support Service Program, Stem, HSI, and other campus programs. 
· Department of Education: offered an HSI grant for Post-Baccalaureate opportunities for Hispanic Students, our campus has been awarded a grant for $2.8 million. 
· American Associate of State Colleges and Universities: We are the inaugural winners of a new national award for Innovation and Excellence. 
· Met with the Cabinet and with the President’s Commission on Status of Women to discuss the topic of sexual violence prevention.
· Emergency Preparedness: Senator Chun inquired about any campus response to the FBI’s recently released Study of Active Shooter Incidents in the U.S. Between 2000 and 2013, especially since (a) the Department of Justice found that active shooter incidents nearly tripled since 2009; and (b) the FBI found that 24% of active shooter events since 2000 occurred in schools.  Senator Chun inquired about active shooter drills involving the entire campus (similar to K-12 drills), especially since the FBI found that 40% of active shooter incidents ended before law enforcement responded to the scene.  Responding to this question from Senator Chun, VP Stephens stated that an active shooter simulation drill will take place in October involving the entire campus. Health and Safety week offers a number of workshops to help prepare for this type of situation. 
6.2 Report: CFA, Douglas Domingo-Forasté
· The bargaining team met on Thursday and Friday at the Chancellor’s Office. They are reviewing the latest CFA proposal. 
· Please support CFA by signing the letter emailed to all faculty. CFA is more effective when they have more support.  
· The issue with parking is also a topic of discussion.  
6.3 Report: Parking, VP Mary Stephens (TIME CERTAIN: 2:30 p.m.)
· The issue with parking is in large part due to the structural layout of the campus. South Campus consists of about 75% of the classes but has less than 1/3 of the campus parking spaces, compared to North Campus. 
· A possible solution is to build a parking structure on South Campus on lot 7. They are presently working on the logistics, complications with Cal Trans and other possible obstacles in building this project. These limitations will determine the size of the parking structure. 

· The estimated cost is $35-45 million. We cannot use General Funds and therefore will have to raise the money ourselves. This may affect student fees. 
· The number of “D” spots have not increased however what changed over the summer was the identification of clinic parking (also located on South Campus). The clinics have identified the times their clients need these spaces. 
· The campus offers incentives for individuals who do not drive to campus such as U-pass and TAP cards so they have free public transportation. Carpool, biking and walking incentives are offered to staff and faculty as well. 
· Campus shuttles are available for anyone on campus and are not limited for student use. Those who must park far from their workspace may use the shuttles. We are currently working with a consultant to expand the shuttle program so they can reach out to neighborhoods where students live and transport them to campus. Shuttles run every 15 minutes. 
· Carpool incentives: We offer incentives to encourage carpooling to help meet the Air Quality Management District requirements. We have two vanpools: one from Perris and another from West LA. We are expanding bike lanes and have pedestrian only zones. 

· This campus has four electric car chargers in the parking structures. Grants fund the maintenance of these chargers and the cost of electricity.
· Lot maintenance takes place every summer with a cost of about $4 million. We are looking at different technology to manage parking. You register your car, download an app and the system will tell you where you are able to park and you can see ahead of time the availability of parking spaces per lot. The app will help in reinforcing parking restrictions. It would be applicable to students, faculty, and staff. 
7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
7.1 Proposal: Policy on Baccalaureate Degree Unit Limits 

(AS-942-14/CEPC) SECOND READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:45 p.m.)

Chair O’Connor made an amendment to change the title to “Undergraduate Degree Unit Limits”. Former CEPC Chair, Brazier explained that this particular policy is specific to baccalaureate degree unit limits. This amendment was withdrawn. 

Section 1.0 Introduction:

· Chair O’Connor made the amendment to change the word “enforce” to “establish”. This change was unanimously approved. 

· Chair O’Connor made an amendment to add “Article 6” whenever Title V is mentioned. After discussion, the Academic Senate agreed to add a footnote indicating exactly where to find the relevant information in Title V along with a hyperlink to the document.  

· Senator Hamano amendment, “No fewer and no more than 120 units”. After discussion, the Academic Senate approved unanimously to replace this language with “require exactly 120 units”. 

· VP Senator Lindsay made the amendment to say: “all baccalaureate degree programs are expected to meet this requirement”. After discussion, this amendment was approved unanimously.
· Senator Hamano made the amendment: “Major specific units may be limited to provide opportunities for students to explore areas beyond these required for GE and their majors.” After discussion and attaining further information that may affect the decision for consent, this amendment was approved unanimously. 

· Senator Miles requested to change “These changes are” to “This policy is.” The amendment was approved unanimously.
Section 3.0:

· Senator Hamano made an amendment to change the number “70” to “72” major-specific units for BS degrees. A discussion took place deliberating the importance of allowing students to have flexibility in classes they take. There are cases that may need exceptions and if pertinent, they will be granted.  

A vote ensued to change the number to “72”:

Approve: 22

Decline: 31

The amendment was not approved.  

· Senator Hamano made the amendment to strike the last sentence in section 3.6. The amendment was withdrawn. 

Section 4.0: 

· 4.1.4 Senator Schürer recommended adding, “Request from the CEPC a recommendation for an exception…” This amendment was approved unanimously. 
· Senator Schürer suggested items 4.1.2, 4.1.3, and 4.1.5 be grouped because they all require consideration by the GEGC. These changes were approved unanimously.  

At the end of the policy, Senator Picket indicated that it is not a good idea to generalize this policy to all colleges/programs. He argued that this policy should not be mandatory and it should not pass as it may negatively affect students in COE. VP Senator Lindsay clarified that this policy allows for exceptions. Senator Picket made a motion to return this policy to CEPC. Further discussion ensued with points of information before the vote took place. 
Vote ensued on the motion to refer this policy back to CEPC:

Approve: 18

Decline: 29

This motion did not pass. 

Before the vote for the policy as a whole took place, Senator Pickett asked for a roll-call vote.  Senator Pickett argued that a roll-call should be taken when a substantive action is taken by the senate (i.e., when a resolution or policy is passed).
A vote to take a roll-call vote on the passage of the main policy ensued:: 

     Approve: 12

     Decline: 41

The motion to have a roll-call vote was declined. 

Senator Soni proposed that the Dean of Engineering or designee be invited to provide further information before voting for the policy. A discussion ensued with further information before voting on this policy.
Senator Hood made a motion to close the debate and return to the policy proposal.
Approve: 28

Decline: 19

Needing a 2/3s vote, the motion was declined. 

Senator Soni made a proposal to invite a COE representative in the next meeting to provide the Academic Senate information before voting on this policy. 
Approve: 28 

Oppose: 25

This motion was approved.  
The following items were not discussed in this meeting:

7.2 Proposal: Policy on Education Abroad and Exchange Agreements 
(AS-935-14/CEPC) SECOND READING  
7.3 Proposal: Policy Revision, Faculty Contact Hours
(AS-937-14/FPPC) SECOND READING
8. NEW BUSINESS: 
8.1 Open Discussion: None
9. ADJOURNMENT: 3:57 p.m.

